KINGSTON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on 15th March 2018 at 1930hrs in The Reading Room, Kingston

 DRAFT  M I N U T E S

	PRESENT
	Cllr Eve White
	Cllr Merv Freeman

	
	Cllr Flo Watts
	Cllr Heather Summer-Nutting

	APOLOGIES
	Cllr Alison Lewis
	SHDC Beth Huntley

	
	Cllr Sally Richardson
	Cllr Hayley Swain

	IN ATTENDANCE
	Parish Clerk Sue Green
	DCC Cllr Rufus Gilbert


	169.18
	Apologies: - SHDC Beth Huntley, KPC Cllrs Lewis, Swain and Richardson  
	

	170.18
	Interests to be Declared In accordance with the Code of Conduct, members were Invited to declare any personal or disclosable pecuniary interests, including the nature and extent of such interests they may in items to be considered at this meeting.  Members are also reminded that any change to their Declaration of Interests must be Notified to the Parish Clerk within 28 days of the change
Declaration of Interests:  Cllr White Allotments and Footpaths (Personnel)  Cllr Freeman Allotments (Personnel)
	

	171.18
	Open Forum:  Cllr White welcomed Matt Radford of the West Devon Fire Service and Parishioners
Matt Radford of West Devon Fire Service reported on the change of status of the Kingston Fire Engine to Flexible Crew.  The Fire Engine has been modified to Flexible Crew by weight and added updated equipment allowing the engine to respond to 999 calls by Flexible Crew Officers.  The crew can now be as little as 2 consisting of the driver and responsible officer, this came into action on 7th December 2017. Changes to the engine include lighter ladders, less water carriage, enhanced lighting, new tool kit and a new state of the arch “Fog Spike” water misting system. The Fog Spike is designed to rapidly reduce pre-entry temperature significantly improving fire-fighter safety.  Owing to the new Flexible Crew statues significant extra calls have been attended to by Kingston, 66% in December, 64% in January and 55% in February.  Included in the updating of the Engine the Fire Station itself was refurbished with new doors and interior painting throughout.  Matt has invited KPC to attend a meeting at the Fire Station to inspect the new additions to be followed by a visit to the Modbury Fire Station for extra information and slide pictures.  Matt will forward suggested dates to visit.  Matt finished his report by highlighting the dedication and commitment of the Kingston Fire Team.   Cllr White thanked Matt for his very informative report and KPC look forward to hearing of the visiting date.
Planning Application 0671/18/FUL Prospect Cottage Applicant present to answer any questions KPC may have on this planning application. Applicant explained this would be for 2 low key houses with the intention of giving the opportunity for local families purchase a low key house to stay in the village.  Drainage has been looked into in depth and would need to be Bio-Digesters. After further information KPC thanked applicant for attending the Open Forum and giving KPC the opportunity to ask any questions.
Retrospective Planning Application 0519/18/HHO Higher Gabberwell House Parishioner present to express concerns to this planning, which consists of the garage already being built, high fencing erected and the removal of a Devon Hedge and Bank.  Cllr Huntley has visited parishioner to give advice. Cllr Freeman confirmed to parishioner that he had visited the site to enable KPC to give their response to SHDC.  This response can only be on material considerations in line with the Planning Legislations. It was highlighted that planning breaches have been reported and will be dealt with by SHDC in due course.  DCC Cllr Gilbert confirmed that KPC cannot take any further action than already stated.  Cllr Freeman advised parishioner to place her objections on the SHDC Planning Web Site.  KPC accepted parishioners offer of visiting her to look at aspect from her view point.      
	

	172.18
	Minutes of Previous Meetings – Minutes of Meeting Thursday 15th February 2018 approved and signed as a true record.   
	

	173.08
	Devon County Councillor's Report: Cllr Rufus Gilbert reported DCC Budget Spending and Facts:-

Bus Concession service cost £9million.  Public Transport subsidised by £3.3 million per year. Over 65 year olds have risen by half a million. Public Right of Way – footpaths, bridleways etc cost £600K per year. CAB receive grant of £400K. Residual Waste (black bin) fallen making SHDC 3rd best in UK, 41% of which is recyclable, this costs £120.00 per ton to dispose of at EFW (Energy From Waste). Highways Pot Holes, 7,700 where fixed in January 2018. Extra £6.5million extra 2018/19 for drainage, patching and pot holes. Council Tax 2018/19 increase of 5% £63.00 per year for Bank D which is 2.99% increase plus 2% social care precept.
Highways – A lorry restriction sign at Fancy Cross to Orcherton will be actioned in the next Financial year 2018/19.

Grants –Locality Grant from April 2018/19 will be available, Cllr Gilbert invited KPC to apply in t 2018 Autumn. Cllr Gilbert apologised for the not being able to attend the next KPC meeting.  Cllr White thanked Cllr Gilbert for his report and support.
	

	174.18
	SHDC Report: Cllr Huntley passed apologies with submitting an e-mail report

1. Dog Bins – contact details have been supplied to KPC to request for extra dog bins. Clerk will follow through and report back.
3. The Play Park Funding pot is still being looked into. No answer received yet on how to apply for.  
 Planning – KPC raised questions needing answers in connection to Planning Applications, KPC are concerned that SHDC leave Parish Councils too much out of the communications loop.   Clerk to raise e-mail to Cllr Huntley asking for support.  All Agreed
	

	175.18
	Correspondence: (General List Circulated): 1.SHDC Info Pay Your Council Tax at the Post Office  - All Noted
                                                                       2. SHDC visit-how to set up Council Tax account online – All Noted. Place in Newsletter
                                                                       3. CPRE Campaign to Protect Rural England – All noted
	

	176.18
Cont’d

176.18
	Neighbourhood Development Plan:-  1.KNPTG Report: Judy Alloway reported
Groundswork Grant –Only one invoice to put against this second Grant from Groundswork. Invoice payable to Lee Bray for NP KNPTG Report Cont’d Finalised Site Assessments.  Any money not used from this 2nd Grant by the end of March 2018 will be returned to Groundswork.  KPC re-confirmed authorisation to Clerk to raise cheque if required before the next KPC meeting in April.  A 3rd Grant will be applied for, for the next expenses of the Neighbourhood Plan.  All noted and agreed.

Draft Plan – is being written up between KNPTG and Lee Bray.  After this has been actioned the next step with NP will be instigated, more support from Parishioners is being asked for as Parishioners support is slowing down.  A great deal of consideration has to put into the ‘Policies’ for the NP, they have to be precise. 
E U – a Strategic EU Environmental Assessment may be deemed necessary by the EU.  This is to be advised upon. 

Social Housing – a reminder that Social Housing needs can only be created if 4 or more houses are built.
Cllr White thanked JA for her report.

2.VPLtd. Planning See Planning Application Item 
3.Richard Sanderson Nothing to report
4. KPC Report - KPC confirmed to clerk that the Saturday Field Conveyance documentation had been received.
	

	177.18
	Finance: Opening Balance 

Current Account Total Reconciled                £9,750.29

Business Account                                           £3,525.66

Payments to be authorised

Clerks Wages March 2018                               £   214.76

Clerk Heating & Broadband March 2018          £     15.00

Alan Burrows Reading Room Door Repairs     £   384.00

Total                                                                  £   613.76

Also to be Noted Payment to authorise

Ace of Spades Cutting of 2 Copse Trees         £     60.00

Lee Bray NP Finalise Sites Assessment          £1,147.50

Payments Received

A&H Summer-Nutting Quiz to Swing Project    £   172.00
Allotment Subscription 2018/19 x 1                  £     30.00

Also to be Noted Payment Received

Newsletter Advertiser                                       £     97.00

Set Aside Current A/c at 15/03/18

£

Allotment 

     581.03

Marquee                                                                             

407.00

Marquee Deposits                                                           

00.00

Neighbour Watch                                                           

104.00

Funds Raised to Swing Project 

1637.80

Grant N’hood Plan “Groundworks”   
4397.00

Total

7126.83
Set Aside Bus A/c at 15/03/18

£

Swing Project KPC Pledge 

1691.00


	

	178.18
	Financial Risk Assessment: Cllr White asked for confirmation that the FR Assessment has been read and accepted by KPC Councillors.  All confirmed as read, understood and accepted. Cllr Freeman to place on Parish Web Site.
	

	179.18
	Audit: Clerk reports Internal Audit date is booked for Wednesday 2nd May for 1.30 at Clerks address of Old Stack.

External Audit will only be necessary if KPC audit is over £25,000.00 for the year 2017/18. A certificate will be actioned to prove less than £25,000.00.The certificate will be placed on the Parish Web Site as according to the Transparency Code. All noted
	

	180.18
	Emergency Plan: Cllr Freeman reported

Extreme Snow weather - the Emergency Plan did not have to put into full force with the recent bad snow conditions, even though the weather was very testing with very high snow drifts, various lanes and areas were impassable and cut off.  One injury occurred necessitating the ambulance to come into the village needing help with tractor to leave the village.  Thanks are passed to the Kingston Parishioners for their support and their extra vigilance to caring for neighbours.

Highways – It was noted that grit in the Grit Bins was used in some instances, incorrectly.  This grit will not be effective on top of deep snow.  Snow needs to be dug / brushed away to leave as little on the surface as possible, a sprinkling of Grit can then be applied, the ratio being 1 tablespoon per square metre.
	

	181.18
	Annual Parish Assembly: Cllr White confirmed this will be held on Thursday 19th April, commencing at 7pm to be followed by the KPC monthly meeting.  Cllr Watts to place in Newsletter. Clerk to raise Agenda for noticeboard and Newsletter.  All noted.
	

	182.18
	Sewage:  Clerk to raise letter to SWW highlighting KPC’s concern that sewage is still not contained.  Sewage problems are too often reoccurring. Clerk to report back. All noted 
	

	183.18
	Clerks Report: - New Cllrs Training - DALC Course booked Thursday 17th May, 6.30 to 9pm. Cllr Summer-Nutting noted. 
Data Protection training date Thursday 19th April 10am to 12 noon. At the cost of £40.00.
	

	184.18
	Grants: DCC Locality Grant towards RR Ceiling Project confirmed.. Date of receipt tbc.

DCC Invest in Devon/Locality Grant can be applied for in the Autumn of 2018. KPC passed thanks to Cllr Gilbert for his support.
	

	185.18
	TAP: Successful application for 2017/18 of £7,500.00.  Grant will be paid on submission of Invoices on completion of works.
	

	186.18
	Report:  1.Planning Cllr Freeman reported
Planning Applications

1.0671/18/FUL Prospect Cottage - Construction of two 3-bedroom dwellings- Following full discussion all agreed No Comment 

2.0519/18/HHO Higher Gaberwell House retrospective planning application for Single storey stand-alone garage. – Following full discussion all agreed No Comment 
3.4068/17/OPA Vicarage Park TQ7 4LU Revised Access to erection 13 houses - Following full discussion all agreed Objection
4. 0696/18/FUL Proposed Single Storey Dwelling. The Willows. – Hard copy documentation not received from SHDC, all agreed to defer further discussion until the April KPC meeting.  Clerk to seek extension date from SHDC to submit KPC comments. KPC passed thanks to Applicant for their correspondence with references to the Planning Application. 
Planning Application Decision

1. 4241/17/FUL Land at SX 634 475, Upper Townsend Prk Erection of Single Storey dwelling – Granted.  All noted
2 Recreation Ground Sub Committee:  Clerk reported
Rec Grd Sub Committee Meeting to be held 22nd March 2018 7.30pm at Old Stack.
Trees in Copse – Tree Wardens Annie White and Thelma Rumsey have inspected two trees in the Copse.  AW and TR reported these two trees need to be removed as too large for the area and tilting over.  TR has marked trees ready for Ace of Spades to remove.  TR and AW to report back to KPC as two more trees may need to be removed.

Ground Maintenance –
Grass Cut - Ace of Spades, Darren, reported that owing to the heavy snow of recent weeks the first cut has been delayed resulting in longer grass causing more time and bigger machinery going to have to be used to action the cut. Darren puts forward to KPC that this would incur a further cost of £70.00.  After further discussion KPC all agreed to the extra cost of £70.00.  KPC suggest that when the new season of 2019 is actioned to ask for quotes to include the first cut of the season at a separate cost.  All Agreed.
Wild Flower Area – Ace of Spades offered to purchase wild flower seeds to the possible cost of £30.to £40.  After discussion KPC asked for thanks to be passed to Ace for the offer but as this has not been taken into consideration within the Precept Budget KPC decline the offer.  KPC will consider the possibility to ask parishioners for a donation of a packet of seeds to spread over the Wild Flower Area. All Noted. Clerk to raise response to Ace of Spades,
Double Swing Project - Fund raising Quiz held by Andy and Heather in the Dolphin Pub raised £172.00, thanks were passed to Andy and Heather for once again giving their support to this project. Clerk confirmed the Swing has been ordered. Cllr Lewis met with the Playdale Rep in the Rec Grd on Wednesday 14th March to confirm area to place the swing.  Playdale will e-mail the sketch plan and measurements of where to place the swing and date of delivery of the swing. All noted.
Play Equipment maintenance programme will be discussed at the Recreation Ground Sub Committee meeting. Cllr Lewis reported to Clerk the Rocking Horse has been repaired in the junior playground.
3. Allotments: Clerk reported

Annual Tenant Agreements – have all been accepted and paid by all Tenants.
Hedging – Quote still to be received from Richard Gulliford for the Recreation Hedge and Saturday Field Hedge. Cllr Lewis reported that RG cannot action this until the Autumn.  All noted 
4 Reading Room: Cllr Freeman reported 
Ceiling Project Display – Owing to the bad weather conditions of snow the dates for showing the display will now be on the weekend of 17th & 18th of March.  The ceiling project is still scheduled for actioning in August 2018.

Cleaning – A quote for pressure washing the path around the RR and exterior wall has been accepted from Clean Thru and will be actioned.

5 Street Furniture:  Cllr Freeman confirmed nothing to report.
6 Footpaths: Cllr White confirmed nothing to report 

7 Tree Wardens Report:  Cllr White reported 
SHDC TPO Ref 695154 Ash Tree - Tree Warden Thelma Rumsey has forwarded KPC’s request to SHDC to place a TPO on the Ash Tree after Four Cross and before Vicarage Farm.  Claire Palmer at SHDC has replied by saying “your request has been registered and a site visit will commence in due course.  As soon as we have concluded the assessment, we will be in contact to determine the next course of action”. All Noted.
8 Kingston Church: - Report received from JA 
Christening took place despite the snow creating certain challenges. The font water was warmed for baby! 
Policy review and new procedures are many to get through at present. The Safeguarding policy has been in place for some time and the audit has come out well, but still some ‘awareness raising’ to action. This is now tied to risk assessments and health and safety, which also links in insurance. We are also getting procedures in place to meet the requirements of the new General Data Protection Regulation which comes in in May 2018. 
	

	187.18
	Date of Next Meeting:  Thursday April 19th 2018 from 7.30 pm.  

To be Noted April KPC meeting will be Preceded by the Annual Parish Assembly for Parishioners at 7pm.  All Welcome
	

	
	Closure of Meeting:-    9.40 pm 
	


Signed By Chair ………………………………      Dated ……………………………….

Kingston Parish Clerk - Sue Green,  Old Stack, 1 Chapel Row, Kingston, Kingsbridge, Devon TQ7 4PJ

Telephone 01548 810270      e-mail  kingstonclerk@gmail.com


